
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 6, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:40 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Ellen Winsor

Town Council members absent:

Michael White

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to convene as the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board for the Town of Jamestown at 7:41 p.m.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
1)
Request for motion that the applications listed below will be in order for hearing at a meeting of said Licensing Board on Monday, November 7, 2011 at 7:00 p.m., and advertised in the Jamestown Press for the September 29th & October 6th editions.  NOTICE: Is hereby given by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown, being the Licensing Board in said Town as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, that the following RENEWAL applications have been received by the Town Council for licenses under said Act, for the year December 1, 2011 to November 30, 2012.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to advertise in the Jamestown Press September 29th and October 6th editions for a public hearing to be held on November 7, 2011 to consider the following alcoholic beverage license renewal applications:  
CLASS A (PACKAGE STORE) - RETAIL
Grapes & Gourmet, Inc.

dba: Grapes & Gourmet

9 Ferry Wharf 

Varsha, Inc.

dba: Jamestown Wine & Spirits

30 Southwest Avenue

CLASS B – TAVERN
Long Wharf Marina Restaurant, Inc.

dba: The Bay Voyage

150 Conanicus Avenue

CLASS B – VICTUALER
Islandish, Ltd.

dba: Chopmist Charlie’s

40 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown Culinary Partners, LLC

dba: Jamestown Fish

14 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown Oyster Bar, Inc.

dba: Jamestown Oyster Bar

22 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown Restaurant Group, LLC

dba: Narragansett Café

25 Narragansett Avenue

New England Golf Course Management, Inc.

dba: Jamestown Golf and Country Club

aka: the Caddy Shack

245 Conanicus Avenue (lower level rear)

Portuguese American Citizen’s Club

dba: Portuguese American Citizen’s Club

11 Pemberton Avenue

Slice of Heaven, Inc.
dba: Slice of Heaven

32 Narragansett Avenue

Trattoria Simpatico, Inc.

dba: Trattoria Simpatico

13 Narragansett Avenue

CLASS D FULL  (CLUB)
Conanicut Yacht Club

40 Bay View Drive

Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to adjourn as the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board for the Town of Jamestown at 7:43 p.m.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request:  B), C) 4), 5) and 6).  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
A) Adoption of Town Council Minutes: 

1) 
August 15, 2011 (regular meeting

2) 
August 15, 2011 (executive session)
B) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee (07/20/2011)

2) Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (05/18/2011)

3) Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat (06/15/2011)
7)       Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (07/12/2011)

8) Jamestown Planning Commission (07/20/2011)

9) Jamestown Planning Commission (07/27/2011)


10)
Jamestown Tree Preservation & Protection Committee (07/19/2011) 

D)
Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

1)
Resolution of the Newport City Council re: notification of special  
event licenses granted  

E)
CRMC Notices


1)
September 2011 calendar

F)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

B) Bills and Payroll. Councilor Winsor will address this item with the Town Administrator after discussion of the West Ferry restrooms. 
C) Minutes of Boards, Commissions and Committees 

4)     
Jamestown Harbor Commission (02/09/2011) 

5) 
Jamestown Harbor Commission (03/09/2011) 

6)     
Jamestown Harbor Commission (07/13/2011)

Councilor Winsor asked why Harbor Commission Minutes were approved and submitted so late (4 and 5).   She was informed the Harbor Commission amended their Minutes and they were approved after the revisions were completed. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve Consent Agenda items B) and C) 4), 5) and 6). Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and William Murphy vote in the affirmative, Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Motion passes with a majority vote in the affirmative. 
VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Storm Preparedness/Response. Town Administrator Keiser reported on the Town’s efforts for preparation and response to Tropical Storm Irene. Acting Town Administrator Tina Collins and Acting Police Chief Angela Deneault did an excellent job in pulling together necessary department heads and personnel so that we were well prepared for the storm. Public Works Director Michael Gray returned early from vacation to ensure DPW would be ready to go when needed. Chief James Bryer had the Fire Department and EMS ready. RITBA donated 2,000 sandbags, which the Fire Department distributed to residents. It was a tremendous team effort, and our capable Town staff pulled together and responded wonderfully. RI was declared a disaster area, and the $16,000 in overtime and other storm related expenses will be reimbursed at 75% by FEMA. The Emergency Shelter volunteers (John McCauley, retired Chief Tighe, Ann Tighe, Fred Pease and Lew Kitts) did a great job staffing the Shelter for 36 hours. One elderly resident stayed overnight, with others in and out to use the facilities as needed. Potable and non-potable water was available to residents during the 33-hour power outage. 
Jamestown Police officers went door-to-door visiting property owners in flood prone areas, advising evacuation. Police, Fire and EMS stationed vehicles and manpower at critical areas, blocked flooded roads and assisted with traffic control while a utility pole was repaired. DPW crews began work at 5:00 a.m. on Sunday and worked to clear fallen trees and branches to keep roads passable throughout the day. Our EMA planning team initiated discussions regarding protocols for operation of the Emergency Shelter. A meeting will be scheduled with the Red Cross in order to work on rationing our resources for future events and coordinating with other communities for a regionalized shelter facility. Councilor Winsor would like to be informed of this upcoming meeting.  

Town staff is evaluating emergency alert systems to identify the most appropriate options for cellular and email notifications to residents, with a proposal to Council within the next two months. Discussion ensued of various types of cellular and email notification systems. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the teleconference on Sunday evening and Governor Chafee’s question of how many municipalities would be in operation. Jamestown Town Hall was one of the few that did not have a generator and unable to open on Monday. Discussion ensued of lost power, lost services of Cox Communications (internet, telephone, tv), lost connection with RIEMA headquarters, EMA backup systems and generators for Town facilities. Generator for Highway Department will appear on a future agenda. Discussion continued. The collective efforts of Town staff and volunteers resulted in a well-coordinated, comprehensive storm preparation and response. 

2) Road Paving Status Report. Public Works Director Michael Gray reported Cardi Corporation is back in town to pave West Street, Friendship Street, Blueberry Lane, and Bay Street. President Schnack referenced chip sealing underway in North Kingstown. Mr. Gray stated Jamestown roads are not in proper shape to use the chip seal process. Discussion of Buloid Avenue ensued. There is 500 feet of that road where water sources are not connected and cannot be paved, but this could be planned for next year. 
3) West Ferry Restroom Completion. Town Administrator Keiser reported the restroom was placed in service one week prior to the storm, and then removed. During that time it was well received, West Ferry residents were happy with its appearance and grateful port-a-johns were removed. It will be reinstalled as soon as staff time is available, and removed after Columbus Day (seasonal). The original cost projection was $10,000, but the actual cost was close to $25,000. Councilor Winsor previously asked for an accounting for this project and referenced expenses on tonight’s Bill Sheet. Mr. Keiser noted that restroom replacement at the Recreation Center cost $125,000 and was paid wholly by the Town. Partial funding was sought from Harbor, but they declined. The West Ferry project was done with Town money, using Town employees and resources. Discussion ensued of whether Planning approval was needed for the structure. Town Planner Lisa Bryer explained why it was not needed. 
4) RIDOT Bike Path meeting. Town Administrator Keiser reported Director Michael Lewis will meet with Town representatives on September 15th at 3:00 p.m. to discuss the Bike Path plan submitted by the Town Council. We look forward to approval by the Director to proceed with the engineering study ($21,000 appropriated) and indication RIDOT will support construction when the plan is completed and cost estimates developed. We will know more after the meeting.
5) Lyme Disease Reduction Committee. The Committee was formed in partnership with URI Professor Mather. Dr. Mather received a grant to study Lyme disease in RI and conducted his research in Jamestown. The Committee was appointed by the Council, but Dr. Mather was unable to get meetings underway. He has scheduled the first meeting for Friday, September 9th at 12:00 Noon at Town Hall. Public workshops will also be held with participation by Jamestown residents.    
6) Municipal Tax Rate Report. Town Administrator Keiser reported figures from the Office of Municipal Finance reveal that Jamestown’s property tax rate for FY 2011-2012 is the 5th lowest among the 39 municipalities. Only New Shoreham, Little Compton, Narragansett and Charlestown have lower rates on residential real estate. Jamestown has the 4th lowest tax rate for commercial property, and the 3rd lowest for motor vehicle excise tax. For taxation, Jamestown is on the lower end of tax burdens. 
7) RI Resource Recovery Corporation – recycling profit share. Town Administrator Keiser reported Environmental Scientist Justin Jobin attended the conference at RIRRC two weeks ago and received our profit share check for recyclables in the amount of $15,450. The funds are not budgeted as revenue and will be used for environmental purposes. 
8) Recycling Workshop – schedule date. The Clerk will solicit available dates for a joint work session. Currently Jamestown is not getting reimbursed for commercial recycling. The Town plans to establish Narragansett Avenue as a special district so that recycled materials from that area can be counted towards the Town’s cap. 
9) Fire Department Grant. Town Administrator Keiser reported Chief Bryer submitted an application for the grant, due September 15th. Councilor Winsor referenced the Personal Protection Equipment line item for $4,500 on the Bill Sheet and asked if the grant were received whether JFD could use it to reimburse this expense. She was informed it is unknown if the grant could be used to pay retroactively. The grant application will be on the next agenda under Communications. Chief Bryer is very active in submitting grant applications. 
B) Town Council Liaison Reports 
1) Harbor Commission. Vice President Bowen reported the Harbor Ordinance is still open and will appear on their next agenda and on the Council’s agenda in early October. 
2) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor referenced the letter from Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki, Communication 10 on this agenda, regarding the Conservation Easement for property in the Shores. This will be an agenda item at the September 19th Council meeting.   
3) Buildings & Facilities. Councilor Murphy reported they are moving along and getting close to completion of their report. The survey to repair the golf course building will not be with the report, but will be submitted as soon as possible. After that, the Council will have all the information they need to make a decision on the golf course. 

VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Memorandum of RIDEM RIPDES Program/Office of Water Resources Senior   Sanitary Engineer Chatterton re: Re-issuance of RIPDES General Permit for Storm-water Discharges from Small Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4s) & from Industrial Activity at Eligible Facilities operated by Regulated Small MS4s (MS4 GP) 

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2) Invitation of Newport County Branch NAACP to Annual Observance of the Battle of Rhode Island, 08/28/2011 at 3:00 p.m.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
3) Invitation of Newport County Chamber of Commerce to Economic Update Luncheon, 09/28/2011 at 12:00 noon. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
4) Notice of Peter J. Brockmann, Esq. of pending appeal re: Henry and Mary Tarbox v. Town of Jamestown Zoning Board of Review. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

5) Memorandum of Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki re: Water Resource Protection Committee.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor spoke with Jack Hubbard. This will be placed on a future agenda, as there is a role for the Committee. The Committee Charge needs to be updated.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
6) Notice of Statewide Planning Program re: Amendment to the Transportation Improvement Program for FY 2009-2012 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
7) Letter of Capt. Michael F. Waters re: carriage services proposal for 
Jamestown. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Mr. Waters requested to be on a Council agenda and is present. Per Solicitor Ruggiero, the Council doesn’t have to address this, as the Town does not have a license procedure or an ordinance to cover this type of activity. It could be covered under a One Day Event license on an occasional basis. Our ordinances have a general prohibition for animals, and this would be a commercial activity requiring regulation. If the Town wants to have such an activity, an ordinance would need to be developed and adopted. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
8) Letter of Mary Meagher re: Fort Getty access and protection
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor referenced Ms. Meagher’s two-page synopsis and opinion regarding Fort Getty, which is part of Communications and available for review. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
9) Letter of Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki re: Fort Getty 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication.  
Discussion. Councilor Winsor noted the Communication was discussed during the Fort Getty work session and is part of the Council packet. In her letter, Ms. Trocki referenced the sensitive environmental issues at Fort Getty.
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
10) Letter of Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki re: Conanicut Island Land Trust Easement for Jamestown Shores property. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication. 

Discussion. This will be an agenda item for September 19th. Councilor Winsor advises attendance at the next Council meeting and the Conservation Commission’s recommendation the Council obtain a better understanding of CILT’s stewardship activities and the specific plans for the properties. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
11) Letter of Governor Lincoln Chafee re: Community Development Block Grant Program award of $209,000 for Jamestown. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Per Planner Lisa Bryer, the award was larger than expected.  $100,000 of the award will be used to reimburse the advance from the Affordable Housing Trust Fund. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A)        Request for motion to advertise for extended hours [in accordance with  RIGL §5-24-1 (a) & (b)] in the Jamestown Press in the September 29th, October 7th  & 13th editions for a public hearing on November 7, 2011:

1)
NOTICE is hereby given that there will be a public hearing by and before the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown on the 7th of November 2011 at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers, 93 Narragansett Avenue, Jamestown, RI pursuant to §5-24-1 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956 and as amended, upon the following applications:

RENEWALS:


APPLICATION OF JAMESTOWN MIST, LLC, dba: Jamestown Mist, for renewal of additional operational hours to open at 5:00 AM for said establishment, holder of a Victualing License issued by the Town of Jamestown.  If granted, this will allow the establishment to continue to be open from 5:00 AM to 2:00 AM daily (RIGL §5-24-1 allows this establishment to be open from 6:00 a.m. until 2:00 AM without additional operating hours).

APPLICATION OF CUMBERLAND FARMS, INC., dba: Cumberland Farms Store #1108, for renewal of additional operational hours to open at 5:00 AM for said establishment, holder of a Victualing License issued by the Town of Jamestown.  If granted, this will allow the establishment to continue to be open from 5:00 AM to 2:00 AM daily (RIGL §5-24-1 allows this establishment to be open from 6:00 AM until 2:00 AM without additional operating hours).
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to advertise the renewal applications for extended hours as presented in the Jamestown Press September 29th, October 6th and October 13th editions for a public hearing on November 7, 2011 for the following establishments:      
Jamestown Mist, LLC

dba: Jamestown Mist

35 Narragansett Avenue

Plat 9 Lot 246

Cumberland Farms, Inc.

dba: Cumberland Farms Store #1108

41 North Main Road

Plat 8 Lot 626

Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

B)
One Day Event/Entertainment License

1) Applicant:
Friends of Jamestown Youth


Event: 

Jamestown Day

Date:

09/09/2011 (rain date 09/16/2011)
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to approve the license application subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

2) Applicant:

Tristan Raynes 

Event:

Raynes/Henao Wedding
Date:

09/10/2011
Location:

Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to approve the license application subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

3) Applicant:

Sean Biddick

Event:

Biddick Wedding

      Date:

09/17/2011
      Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the license application subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address.
Mary Meagher. Melrose Avenue. Fort Getty. Ms. Meagher commended the Council for the Fort Getty work session this evening. She felt Councilor Murphy’s idea for a small parking lot outside of the park for people using the hiking trails was a good one. She encouraged water dependent uses and stated the sailing program was a success and a lot of fun. The park is unique as it allows public access to the water. She encouraged protection of the top of hill and eastern wetlands. In order to protect these sensitive areas, the Council should consider reducing the size of the RV Park. She agrees with Ken Newman, this is similar to the Farms open space issues, and it should be put out for public response and referenda. 
B) Non-scheduled request to address. 
Meg Myles. Felucca Avenue. Conanicut Island Sailing Foundation. Ms. Myles reported on the success of the six-week summer sailing program. Over 130 Jamestown residents participated. The access was good, and the ramp was available on Sunday, when it is busy, and we were all able to share the area and it was easy to manage.  

Harley Lee. Spanker Street. Wind Turbine. Mr. Lee asked if he should speak now or when that agenda item is addressed. He was informed to speak at that agenda item. 

Bill Smith. Hull Cove Farm Road. Wind Turbine. Mr. Smith stated he likes the idea of the Town hiring someone to manage the project, as outlined in Harley Lee’s letter. It is a complicated project, we need someone with experience, and he suggests hiring Harley Lee to manage the project.  

Derek Hanson. Highland Drive. Fort Getty. Mr. Hanson commented on Fort Getty prior surveys and Master Plans. Over the years the percentage of Jamestown citizens in favor of keeping the RV Park decreased. In 2004 49% of survey respondents wanted to eliminate or reduce the campers, in 2010 58% of respondents wanted to eliminate or reduce the campers, and in 2011 86% of respondents wanted to eliminate or reduce the campers. The revenue will be difficult to replace. We need to maximize revenue and minimize expenses. There are 100 campsites with a wait list of 180. The rates could be raised significantly; the number of campers cut to 60, and the revenue would be the same.  Out of 180 on the wait list, probably 60 would pay $5,000, covering the present income. 
XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
A) Discharge of Committee on LNG Threat.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to discharge the Jamestown Committee on LNG Threat with a letter of thanks for their services. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Charter Review Committee. 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to discharge the Jamestown Charter Review Committee with letter of thanks for their services.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Buloid Avenue Paving. PW Director Michael Gray. Mr. Gray stated the Town won’t be able to pave it this year as the utility upgrades are not ready. The estimated cost for water main hookups is $20,000, which was not budgeted for this year. One resident was opposed to paving the area. Discussion ensued of paving other roads. Chris Powell recommends paving the road because of runoff. Buloid will be done next year.  

B) Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation. Town Administrator Keiser stated there is nothing to discuss. An additional Council work session should be scheduled to review the fixed vs. flexible aspects of Fort Getty and get a consensus of the Council. After that, we will be ready to schedule a work session with consultant Landworks Collaborative, probably two or three meetings from now. Town Administrator Keiser will obtain Councilor White’s fixed vs. flexible components and compile a report on the Fort Getty work session prior to the meeting with the consultant. The Council will present the consultant with the fixed vs. flexible components of Fort Getty and the economic analysis, with a request for their report based on our input. This may result in other options. The Council is moving forward on this. 
C) Video Streaming of Town Council meetings.  Town Administrator Keiser stated this has been discussed for many months. The options and cost analysis prepared previously were referenced. The cost to acquire hardware for the camera set up, based on the lowest bid, is $18,700 (by ATR/Treehouse), with annual operating costs of $6,315 (bid by Clerkbase), for a total of $25,000 for the first year. The Technology Fund (10% of receipts for recordings) has a balance of $85,000, which can only be utilized for technology upgrades within Town Hall. To date only $3,000 has been expended from that account. With the addition of FY 2011 technology money ($10,000), subtracting the hardware and operating costs leaves $70,000 in that account, which is sufficient for adopting a town operated system. Based on user demand, we are not getting feedback that we need to upgrade the current access to public meetings. A free service seemed to have the most benefits. The Council asked for continuation, and this item has been maintained on the agenda. There is no rush to make a decision, but the data is available. 
Vice President Bowen stated his desire for video streaming of meetings predated our election to Council and inception of RI Media. It does involve a great deal of technology, and many other towns are doing this. Citizens go back to the videos to review meetings and verify Minutes. He is still a proponent of video streaming of meetings and would like to have a work session with hardware and software bidders to give an opportunity to make a presentation to the Council. Vice President Bowen stated he is familiar with the technology, but many are not. Town Administrator Keiser will schedule a short presentation by the bidders on the next agenda, with a decision at that meeting. Councilor Murphy is still looking for an executive summary so that he understands what he is voting on. Discussion continued.   
D) Wind Turbine Economic Analysis. Town Administrator Keiser reported on the high cost of installing a turbine at Taylor Point larger than 500 KW at the last meeting. The estimated interconnect cost is $2,000,000, requiring a financial analysis to determine if the project is financially viable. The results of that analysis were received late today, and time is required to review it with consultant Alteris Renewables. Alteris is located in VT, which was inundated by Tropical Storm Irene, and they are operating again. He will share this information, which is highly technical and complex, at the next Council meeting. There are many variables, and it has taken a lot longer to make decisions. Mr. Keiser will have the economic analysis and an Alteris representative at the next meeting.
Harley Lee. Spanker Street. Mr. Lee contacted several manufacturers and contractors for wind turbines. The approximate cost for the turbine is $3,000,000. Interconnect costs are estimated at $700,000, not the $1,000,000 to $2,000,000 estimated by National Grid. Mr. Lee’s analysis, using installation costs by a private contractor, and including interconnect, foundation, insulation and all other equipment expenses, estimated $137,000 net savings after operating costs and bond debt for the first year. This is attractive and worth firming up the numbers and investigating all options. Discussion ensued of wind field and Mr. Lee’s recommendation to hire a meteorologist to do a correlation analysis, as the data would be helpful. He suggested using Newport’s numbers as well for better correlation; the higher the correlation, the more confidence in the projections. Vice President Bowen prefers to have Public Works Director Gray work with a consultant rather than engaging a consultant to do the entire process. 
Per Town Administrator Keiser, we are a month away from a decision after correlating all the data. RITBA also collects wind information, a data source that has been offered to Jamestown. With all the five sources of information we have available, we should be able to develop a level of confidence of wind levels at Taylor Point. With the estimates of installation and other costs we are narrowing the range of uncertainty, and within a month should have the financial impacts for a small vs. large wind turbine. It appears it will be attractive. This process has been fraught with fatal flaws, including FAA problems, and we have overcome information obstacles and have what we need to make a good decision. 
Discussion ensued of the equipment used in Mr. Lee’s analysis and the importance of visualization. With the larger size wind turbine, visualization is a significant piece of information to let our citizens know what to expect. The TBA, who is helpful and supportive of the project, is also interested in visualizations.  

Ray Iannetta. North Main Road. Mr. Iannetta commented that solar energy prices have come down and panels are more efficient and cheaper than in the past. He asked why the Committee did not look at other alternative energy sources. He was informed by Vice President Bowen the Wind Energy Committee was formed to study wind energy only, not solar or other alternative sources. Mr. Iannetta referenced other available energy studies and stated it is time to look at other sources. President Schnack would let town staff look at such information and come up with recommendations. Councilor Winsor referenced alternative energy information she supplied to Town Council members and the Town Administrator. Also noted were the proposal for solar energy at the Recreation Center, the energy audit underway, and smaller wind turbines at various locations in Town. 
Environmental Scientist Justin Jobin referenced the IGA agreement with Johnson Controls which will review other alternative energy sources as part of the energy audit. Discussion ensued of the status of the Alteris Renewables contract. Town Administrator Keiser stated we are near the end of the contract. Alteris will provide a correlation analysis with the SODAR data. Mr. Keiser stated we should be able to make a decision within the next month whether the wind turbine would be feasible, and if it is, we do need to bring someone on to proceed with the project. We also need someone to advise us on tax credits, etc. Once we know we are chasing a good project, we can decide. Councilor Winsor stated she supplied alternative energy information to Town Council members, Town Administrator and Wind Energy Committee Chair Don Wineberg.     
XV. NEW BUSINESS
A) Notice of proposed OWTS requiring variance from OWTS regulations 
1) 
Donna Perry Application #115-0408 to dispose of sanitary wastes 
from proposed 3-bedroom dwelling to be located at Stern Street, described as Assessor’s Plat 14, Lot 147, seeking variance from Rule 32.4 Minimum water table (property owner duly notified of agenda item)  Justin Jobin mentioned that American Engineering submitted the variance for the lot. The applicant does not meet the minimum water table of 24 inches, and the existing water table for this lot was identified at 14 inches. The Town Council should notify RIDEM regarding this environmentally sensitive area, if they wish to comment. The property owner was notified of this meeting. Councilor Winsor supports a letter from the Town to RIDEM as drafted by Justin Jobin in our Council packet.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to send a letter to RIDEM regarding concerns with the granting of the OWTS Variance Application as outlined by Justin Jobin. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B)
Awarding of Bids: 

1)
Four wheel drive pickup truck and plow   .
2) Four wheel drive dump truck and plow 
Both vehicles came in under budget, and the vehicles they are replacing will be used by the Recreation Department and Water and Sewer Department. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to award the bid for the four wheel drive pickup truck and plow to Flood Ford of East Greenwich for a total amount of $36,855 as bid, and for the four wheel drive dump truck and plow to Flood Ford of East Greenwich for a total amount of $60,425 as bid, as recommended by Director of Public Works Michael Gray, with standard warranties included. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
3)
Class 1 Emergency Medical Vehicle (Ambulance). Town Administrator stated authorization to proceed to bid was requested approximately three weeks ago. One response was received which met the bid specifications and is capable of ALS in the future. The 1983 rescue vehicle will be sidelined, leaving three front line EMS vehicles, the 1998 and 2003 vehicles and the new one. It is important to have three vehicles in case one is down and to have dual response capability. EMS received over $110,000 in donations for the vehicle, which is set aside in the vehicle acquisition fund. Per Fire Chief Bryer, the retiring vehicle is worth less than $2,000. The new vehicle will take over as the primary vehicle and housed at the EMS facility.  Discussion continued.    
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to award the bid for the Class 1 Emergency Medical Vehicle to Specialty Vehicles of North Attleboro for a total amount of $167,734.00 as bid as recommended by Deputy Chief Howard F. Tighe. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor questioned if grants or donations were sought so that all of the donation money wouldn’t have to be used to purchase the vehicle. Prim Bullock explained that the funds were given to EMS by donors over a six-year period for the specific purpose of purchasing a new ambulance and those funds must be used for that purpose. This is a good opportunity to purchase the vehicle needed at a good price. Chief Bryer stated he has previously applied for the Fire Department grant due September 15th, and it does not favor the funding of vehicles. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

B) Fort Getty Pavilion. The Council needs to decide which of the three options it wants for the design of the Pavilion (awarded to Architect Andrew Yates). Town Administrator Keiser informed the Council the estimate from the secondary insurer’s contractor for replacement of the Pavilion came in at $298,000, which is half of what The Trust’s contractor estimated. Town Administrator Keiser, PW Director Mike Gray and Solicitor Ruggiero will review the estimate and meet with The Trust’s Claims Department for further discussion to determine if we are satisfied with the reimbursement. The reinsurer insists the Town can rebuild the Pavilion as it was for the reimbursement awarded; however, we cannot get a building permit to do that. Councilor Winsor stated after the discussion at the Fort Getty work session and other factors the original location may not be appropriate, and to decide on a design may be premature. Per The Trust, the location of the Pavilion would not affect its insurability or insurance premium. Councilor Winsor commented on the location and structure. A point of order was called, as the location and architect were already chosen, and the project is moving forward. 
President Schnack chooses Option C, with the hip roof. Councilor Murphy agrees that the hip roof is a better design as well as the metal roof. Architect Andrew Yates was in attendance and explained the cost breakdowns for the options. The shingled roof requires edge trim, not required with metal roof, resulting in a savings that mitigates the increased cost of the metal roof. Vice President Bowen likes option C with a metal roof. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve Option C with the addition of a metal roof.

Discussion.  Wind screening and a burm were referenced. Councilor Winsor thinks this is the wrong time to make this decision as we do not know the future of the park. President Schnack stated we are replacing what was destroyed.

Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and William Murphy vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.
D)
Wind Turbine Renewable Energy Grant Request. The Office of Energy Resources and RIEDC is making ARRA money available, which must be utilized by March 31, 2012. Second Wind will reduce the cost of the SODAR equipment from $7,000 to approximately $4,000 per month to continue wind measurements for an additional six months (total additional cost of $25,000), giving us nine months of data. Town Administrator Keiser authorized an additional month at a cost of $1,875 (to come from emergency and incidentals money), in order to avoid a reinstallation cost in the event we receive the grant. He requests Council endorsement for the decision and whether the Council wants to go forward with the grant application.  

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to endorse the Town Administrator’s decision to authorize $1,875 for an additional month’s rental for the SODAR equipment. 

Discussion Vice President Bowen thinks we have enough data to work with and should not continue past September. The estimated cost for the SODAR was $1,500 per month, now it is $4,000. Councilor Winsor concurred with Vice President Bowen.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and William Murphy vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor abstains. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.    
The question is, do we need more data, is it worth $4,000 per month, and should be go forward with the grant. Town Administrator Keiser stated the grant is due next week, and we should get an informal response immediately. He thinks the data is invaluable and we should go forward with the grant application. If other monies are obtained, we can refuse the grant award. If we do not get it, there is enough time to cancel the additional SODAR equipment rental. Vice President Bowen stated we should pursue the grant, but perhaps not for this purpose. Town Administrator Keiser recommends approving the grant application. Discussion continued.  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to proceed with the grant application in the amount of $25,000 to continue the SODAR equipment for six months. 

Discussion. We can decline the grant if it is determined we do not need it. This vote will not cost taxpayers any money. The data is important. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen and William Murphy vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to adjourn the regular meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:44 p.m.         
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